SHALLOTTE BOARD OF ALDERMEN
PRE-AGENDA MEETING

FEBRUARY 24, 2009

5:15 P.M.

The Shallotte Board of Aldermen met for a pre-agenda meeting on February 24, 2009 at 5:15 p.m. in the Shallotte Meeting Chambers located at 110 Cheers Street with Mayor Gerald Long presiding the meeting.
Aldermen present:  Buddy Kelly, Alan Lewis and Larry Harrelson

Aldermen absent:  John Kinlaw and Walt Eccard

Staff present:  Sandy Strickland, Mimi Gaither, Paul Sabiston, Cindy Babson, Attorney Laura Thompson, Rodney Gause and Paul Dunwell

Staff absent:  Albert Hughes

I.  CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Long called the meeting to order.  A motion was made by Buddy Kelly seconded by Alan Lewis to open the meeting.  Motion carried 3 yes 0 no.

II.  ITEMS
1.  Communities In Schools – Executive Director Cynthia Tart updated the Board on the 2007-2008 statistics regarding the Communities in Schools program.  A copy of Ms. Tart’s presentation has been attached as a permanent record of these minutes.

2.  Town Engineer – David Bowman updated the Board on various ongoing projects within the Town.  He did mention the South Willis Drive Waterline project is complete.

3. Presentation by Harley Davidson owner, Rick Noyes, regarding a permit to conduct an outdoor event in May 2009 – Mr. Noyes was present to discuss his request to hold the 69th Annual Carolina Harley-Davidson Dealers Association Spring Beach Rally on the 27 acre lot next to Beach House Harley-Davidson in Shallotte.  He stated the lease has been secured for May 10-17, 2009 from the property owner, Bill Smith.  He is not sure of the number of vendors that may attend; there will be no camping overnight and no nighttime activities.  He hopes to re-coop the $25,000/week property rental fee by renting space to vendors to sell their wares.  Alderman Harrelson asked if he would work with the Catholic Church’s schedule regarding their planned activities and Mr. Noyes agreed that he would.  Administrator Sabiston stated there are a lot of unanswered questions and concerns he has regarding this request.  First of all there is no parking or vendor plan; no information regarding liability insurance, etc.  He just feels there is just not enough information and is very hesitant to commit to something on such a large scale at this time until further information has been obtained.  Alderman Lewis offered to help with the Police & Fire Departments concerning vendor layout, traffic patterns, etc.  He has been a member of the Oyster Festival committee for a number of years and has quite a bit of experience in organizing large scale events.  He feels this will be a great economic stimulus to the Town and surrounding areas and we will definitely all need to work together to make this a successful event.  Alderman Harrelson asked what procedures the carnival that comes every year has to go through before they are permitted.  Administrator Sabiston stated a full check of liability insurance, letters of authorization, etc. are obtained by the Police Department before a permit or privilege license is issued.  The Board was in agreement to “welcome/support” the 69th Annual Carolina Harley-Davidson Dealers Association Spring Beach Rally to be held on the 27 acre lot next to Beach House Harley-Davidson from May 10-17, 2009, BUT WITH RESTRICTIONS WHICH ARE NOT KNOWN AT THIS TIME.
4.  Discussion regarding permit application for River Walk Project – Administrator Sabiston stated he is seeking Board approval to authorize staff to proceed with the River Walk grant application.  He stated of course easements would need to be obtained first before applying for the grant.  He said approximately 70% of the first two phases of the project have been contacted regarding obtaining easements.  Alderman Lewis suggested that the Town invite the affected property owners to a workshop to discuss this proposed project and make sure they are willing to grant easements in the first place.  He feels we do not need to spend a lot of money when there may be some property owners that are not interested.  Alderman Lewis also asked if he could get a copy of the construction detail.  He asked Engineer David Bowman if the walk was all on high ground or will some of it be constructed over wetlands.  Mr. Bowman stated the entire walk is not high ground.  Alderman Lewis feels we should provide property owners with the same detail we are requiring from Mr. Noyes.  The Board asked what Administrator Sabiston was asking?  He stated he is seeking permission to pursue the grant, which will secure the surveying for Phase 1 & possibly Phase 2.  He hopes to have survey estimates by Tuesday, if approved.  A motion was made by Alan Lewis seconded by Buddy Kelly to authorize staff to pursue the River Walk Grant application and obtain a survey estimate, provided by Bowman & Associates as well as soliciting a cost estimate for Bowman & Associates to assemble the grant application package.  Motion carried 3 yes 0 no.
5. Discussion regarding improvements to South Willis/Sellers and Main Street Intersection – Administrator Sabiston stated this project should start within the next 1-2 weeks.  He would like to talk with the contractor while he is on site regarding the Town potentially upgrading the site.  The Board was in agreement to allow Administrator Sabiston to contact our Traffic Engineers Ramey Kemp for their review and recommendations.  This will be brought back for Board discussion at a later date.

6. Sammy Thommason was present and asked the Board to consider installing a street light on BEMC pole #20794.  This area, which was recently annexed into the city limits, sits in a 90 degree turn, on the side where the old motel was located and is restricting sight at night.  There is increased traffic in this area and he would like to see the Board look into this. 
7. Department Reports:

a.  Public Works – Administrator Sabiston stated the four (4) way stop signs will become operations on March 2nd.  Alderman Lewis informed the Board that Deedy White has agreed to let the Town underbrush his lot which has been obstructing some view in this area, but he does not want any trees disturbed.

b. Police Department – The Board agreed to allow Chief Gause and a couple of employees go to Raleigh on Thursday in order to pick up some State surplus items that have been donated to the Town of Shallotte.

c. Fire Department – please refer to monthly report that is attached.

d. Administration- please refer to monthly report that is attached.

8.  FYI/Miscellaneous

9.  Review Draft Regular Agenda for March 3, 2009.

10. Closed Session – A motion was made by Buddy Kelly seconded by Larry Harrelson to go into closed session in order to protect the Attorney/Client Privilege.  Motion carried 3 yes 0 no.  A motion was made by Larry Harrelson seconded by Buddy Kelly to resume regular session at 7:40 p.m.  Motion carried 3 yes 0 no.  No action was taken during closed session.
11. A motion was made by Alan Lewis seconded by Buddy Kelly to adjourn the meeting at 7:45 p.m.  Motion carried 3 yes 0 no.

Respectfully submitted,

__________________________________________

Town Clerk                                                 Date
